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August 2017 

   

  NEXT MEETING 
August 17, 2017, 6:30pm 

Grand Prairie Historical Organization Building/Museum. 
1516 W. Main Street, Grand Prairie, TX 75050 (Old Bankhead Highway) 

 

Dinner  $10.00 *** Please RSVP to  president@gphistorical.com                                                   
Before  NOON  on Wednesday, August  16.  

 
 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   GPHO úEATING OUTû FUNDRIASING EVENT   
   

Thursday, August 24, 2017 - ALL DAY 
Romaôs Bistro, 101 W. Main, GP.   

NO RSVP needed ----- Join us for fellowship and food. 
Please bring family and friends to help our efforts.   

 

GPHO will receive a percentage of the food purchased.  Money raised will go toward 
the building renovations and museum preparation and upkeep. 

AUGUST PROGRAM 
 

Lynn Motley will present the beginnings of the 
Motley Family of Grand Prairie. 

 

The focus will be on his family's land in what is now 
Grand Prairie.  Lynn will be showing the original 

deed to the property signed by then governor 
Sam Houston.  This deed is certainly one of the 

oldest historical documents in the history of Grand 
Prairie and could possibly pre-date the Dechman 

documents. 
 

Invite a friend to attend with you. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Lynn  Motley, GPHO Life Member and Past President, will 
present the                                                                                                                                                
August program. 
My presentation focus is my family's land in what is now Grand 
Prairie I also will display the original deed to our property signed 

 
 

Lynn Motley 
GPHO Life Member and   

Past President 
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Awards Presented 
 

On Saturday, June 17, 2017, GPHO recognized local citizens and groups at the 
GPHO awards ceremony. The presentations were held at the Historical 

Organization Building/Museum.  The Dechman and Goodwin awards had 
previously been awarded through the GP Historical Commission.   

The Historical Organization board will continue these awards each year. 
    

 
   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 

The Grand Prairie Historical Organization is receiving artifacts pertaining to the history of 
Grand Prairie.  Many of our long-time citizens or their families may not know, so please share 
this information.  Items donated to GPHO will be acknowledged with a receipt form listing the 
donor and a description of the item/s.  We would love to have personal stories of these items 
attached with this form.  All of these forms are kept in our archives for future reference.  Items 
will be displayed on a revolving basis in the Grand Prairie Museum.  The citizens of Grand 
Prairie and guests to our city will be able to view them. 

 2017 Dechman Award 

 

GPHO President Stephanie Moreno 
presenting the Dechman Award to RHO 
Kappa Honor Society, the Herb Summers 
Chapter of South Grand Prairie High 
School, Sarah Terrace, sponsor.  Accepting 
the Award is AnnMarie Tipps, co sponsor. 
Ms. Terrace, along with Ms. Tipps and 
others, have encouraged the Honor 
students who are juniors and seniors, a 
love and appreciation of history, especially 
for the city of Grand Prairie.  They have 
been involved in several projects of 
historical interest over the past three years. 

2017 Goodwin Award        

 
GPHO President Stephanie Moreno 
presenting the Goodwin Award to Regina 
Shumaker member of the board of the 
Grand Prairie Genealogical Society.  
Regina, and her husband Lynn, with a 
dozen GP Genealogical Society members, 
have been listing and digitizing all of the 
graves in every Grand Prairie Cemetery.  
This began in the spring of 2008 and will 
be finishing the final cemetery by 2018. 
Every person buried in the cemeteries is 
listed, along with a photograph of the 
headstone or marker, on the Genealogical 
Society website gpgstx.org.                          
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Certificates of Appreciation  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

GPHO President Stephanie Moreno 
presenting the Certificate of Appreciation to 
Mary Ann Hartsell, current President of the 
Grand Prairie Genealogical Society for the 
societyôs 50 years of on-going assistance and 
encouragement of citizens to do their family 
history research.  GPGS has sponsored a 
ñlock-inò, for many years, to assist anyone 
who is interested in learning more about 
genealogy. 

GPHO President Stephanie Moreno 
presenting Certificate of Appreciation to the 
City of Grand Prairieôs Parks, Arts, and 
Recreation for the continuing maintenance 
and care of the building and grounds of the 
Jayceeôs building so that GPHO meetings can 
continue. Accepting is GP Mayor Pro-Tem, 
Jorja Clemson. 

GPHO President Stephanie Moreno presenting 
the Certificate of Appreciation to John Wylie for 
his effort in the design and set up of a 
Preservation Capture System with funds from 
the Texas State Genealogical Society, and for 
the organizing, preservation, and digitizing of 
historical records.  GPGS volunteers are 
continuing to digitize many of the cityôs historical 
items. John is also the current GPHO 
Secretary/Historian. 

 GPHO President Stephanie Moreno presenting 
Certificate of Appreciation to Amy Sprinkles, 
City of Grand Prairieôs Marketing Manager for 
GP, for her constant support of GPHOôs efforts 
of repairing the Jayceeôs building so that it can 
be opened as the Grand Prairie Museum.  
Accepting is Mayor Pro-Tem, Jorja Clemson. 
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   GPHO Beginning a New Fundraising Activity            

 

Kathy Ritterhouse, Fundraising Chair, is setting up fundraising  
dates at various restaurants over the next several months.   

GPHO will receive a percentage of the food purchased.   
The money raised will go toward the museum renovations and operations. 

 

No RSVP needed.  Just show up and enjoy fellowship and food.  Many of us will be 
there between 5:00pm and 7:00pm. 

 

Romaôs Italian Bistro, 101 W. Main, GP,  Thursday, August 24, 2017  
 Romaôs will allow us to go at any time during that day.   

 

Please bring family and friends to help our efforts.   
_____________________ __________________________________________________ ______________________  

 

To further our mission to preserve, collect, and promote Grand Prairieôs history, we are 

striving to preserve the historic Junior Chamber of Commerce State Headquarters building, 

which is owned by the City of Grand Prairie, and convert it to an attractive museum which 

displays and preserves the rich history of our community. To help us accomplish this mission, 

we have opened a GoFundMe campaign at: 

https://www.gofundme.com/grand-prairie-historical-museum. 

Built in 1951, the 2400 sq. ft. building originally operated as the state headquarters of the 

Texas Jaycees. The funding and building of the structure was a local community effort. Local 

Jaycees and Grand Prairie businessmen raised the $30,000 needed to build the brick building 

which was designed by local Grand Prairie architects, Smith & Warder. 

As with any old building, our GPHO Museum building is in need of extensive maintenance 

projects, including asbestos removal, re-roofing, electrical and technological upgrades, 

among many other issues.  Museum upgrades planned include display cabinets, an archival 

storage room, archival storage materials, along with the collection of Grand Prairie historical 

memorabilia to preserve and display in the museum. 

Thank You,  
Kathy Ritterhouse, Fundraising Chair 

https://www.gofundme.com/grand-prairie-historical-museum
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$$$$      Grand Prairie Museum Fundraising      $$$$ 
 
 

 

Kroger Community Rewards Program is now set up.  
 

GPHO Group Number 60144 
 

This link  www.kroger.com provides our number and the instructions for how to register and link your 
Kroger card to our account so we can start receiving a percentage (determined by the total amount 

spent by all of the participating rewards participants) of the amount spent by our supporters.  
 
How to Register a Digital Account  --  Creating a digital account is as simple as 1,2,3! Simply visit 
www.kroger.com or download the Kroger mobile application from the appropriate app store for your 
device and follow these directions.  

1.      Select the óRegisterô button. 
2.      Enter your information. 
3.      Select óCreate Accountô. 

Please make sure that you add your card number or create a virtual card number while registering 
your Digital Account. This is required for the Community Rewards program so that your transactions 
apply towards the program. 

 

___________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

DONôT FORGET this GPHO fundraising opportunity! 
 

 
 

 

Use the URL/website name: smile.amazon.com and choose Grand Prairie 
Historical Organization.  Amazon will donate 0.5% of each purchase to our 

organization.  You pay the same prices and you can still use your Amazon Prime 
membership.  Please sign up now! 

 

Questions?   Contact fundraising@gphistorical.com 
___________________________________________________________________________________________ 

DONATIONS  - GPHO needs the following items for the  Grand Prairie Museum  
 

¶ Items of Grand Prairie History 

¶ Glass front display cases 

¶ Glass topped display tables 
 Volunteers to help digitize GP historical documents 

 
Contact John Wylie 972-206-2723  or historian@gphistorical.com 

http://www.kroger.com/
http://www.kroger.com/
mailto:historian@gphistorical.com
http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwju2_qKsKPQAhWa14MKHfq_BGkQjRwIBw&url=http://www.arcofjeff.org/get-involved/donate/amazon-smile-logo-newest-01/&psig=AFQjCNEoH_1GkD0IQ_M1OgNx8tGnzV17VQ&ust=1479045524758422
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GPHO wine glasses for sale! 

 

$10.00 each 
These are an 8 oz. clear wine glass with our GPHO logo 
ƛƳǇǊƛƴǘŜŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƛƳǇǊƛƴǘ ƛǎ ŦǊƻǎǘŜŘ άŜǘŎƘŜŘ ƭƻƻƪέΣ ƴƻǘ ōƭŀŎƪΦ 

The photo does not show uǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŦǊƻǎǘŜŘ ά9¢/I95έ ƭƻƻƪΦ 

 
Grand Prairie History Books  

$25.00 each  

Contact fundraising@gphistorical.com 
 

                       
Vol I                            Vol II 

 
Grand Prairie Historical Organization Building/Museum 

1516 W. Main Street, Grand Prairie, TX 75050 
 

 We appreciate donations in honor or memory of family or 
friends.  Your donation will be recorded in the name of that person for 

the GP Historical Organization Museum Restoration Fund. 
 

Questions  -  treasurer@gphistorical.com 

 

$$$$      Grand Prairie Museum Fundraising      $$$$ 
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FSAVE THE DATEE 
 

 Free Admission 
 

Grand Prairie Pioneer Day Celebration 

 
 

 FEATURED AT THIS EVENT WILL BE:  
Á Nineteenth Century Traditional Music and Dance  

Á Games Galore  

Á Corn Husk Doll Making  

Á Spinning Cotton Thread by Hand  

Á Quilting  

Á And Much More  
 

Volunteers Needed:  email historian@gphistorical.com  

or call John 972 -206-2723 
 

efefefefefefefefefefefefefefefef 

In Conjunction With 
efefefefefefefefefefefefefefefef 

 

GRAND OPENING! 
 

Grand Prairie Museum 
   

Saturday, October 7, 2017, 10:00 AM to 2:00 PM 
1516 West Main Street, Grand Prairie, Texas 75050 

 

  

mailto:Historian@gphistorical.com


Grand Prairie Historical Organization     P.O. Box 532173, Grand Prairie, Texas 75053-2173 
 

www.gphistorical.com                                                       Facebook.com/GPHistorical        Page 8 
 

 

(photo credit Bonnie Steever Cockrum 2004) 

Site Medallion No. 56  
THE GOPHERïWARRIOR BOWL, 101 High School Drive  

The history of The Gopher-Warrior Bowl is intricately tied to the growth and development of Grand Prairie. 
Grand Prairie in the 1950s had a population of approximately 27,500 and flourished with growth buoyed by 
construction, prior to World War II, of the North American Aviation plant and the influx of workers it brought 
from throughout the United States.  
The original name, Gopher Bowl, was changed on July 8, 2004, with the Board of Trusteesô decision to rename 
the Gopher Bowl to The Gopher-Warrior Bowl in recognition of Grand Prairieôs two high schools. The colorful 
history of The Gopher-Warrior Bowl will never be forgotten nor will the special memories of long-ago events 
soon fade.  
The Grand Prairie Independent School District Board of Trustees approved construction of the 7,500-seat 
stadium on February 13, 1956. Smith & Warder Architects & Engineers was selected to draw plans for the new 
football stadium. General Contractor Lewis C. Krodell was awarded the construction contract in May 8, 1956.  
Dirt work began May 1956. The stadium quickly became known as the Gopher Bowl: the gopher being the high 
school mascot and ñbowlò because the stadium was carved from a natural ravine on the north side of Grand 
Prairie High School. Cost of construction was $200,000. Construction of the Gopher Bowl was completed in 
four and one-half months. School Superintendent H.H. Chambers boasted that the Gopher Bowl was paid for 
ñwith cashò. There are existing copies of an 8 mm film of the actual construction.  
Though school district officials have searched, there appears to be no information pertaining to how the name 
ñGopher Bowlò actually came to be other than a Sunday, February 12, 1956, news headline that reads, 
ñTrustees to Consider New GPHS Grid Bowlò. The same article includes mention of ñplans for a new 7,500 

seat, bowl-type football stadiumò. http://www.gptx.org/home/showdocument?id=1993  

UPDATE:  The portion of High School Drive directly in front of the school 

campus was renamed Gopher Blvd. in May, 2016. 

 

(photo Bonnie Steever Cockrum 2004) 
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Currently, Grand Prairie is thirteen miles west of downtown Dallas and 21 miles from Ft. 
Worth (Tarrant County). A portion of Grand Prairie also sits in Ellis County. It is surrounded by 
Dallas, Arlington, Irving, and Cedar Hill.  Mountain Creek Lake is on the east, a portion of Joe 
Pool Lake is in southern Grand Prairie, and Johnson, Kirby, Cottonwood, and Fish Creeks 
flow through the community.  On the far north, side runs the West Fork of the Trinity River. 

Settlers arrived in the area before the Civil War and built several stores, including the M. M. 
Miller store and the Phillip Goetsell store.  The community was not organized until 1863, when 
Alexander McCrae Dechman's wagon broke down on his trip from Jacksonville, Texas, to Fort 
Belknap with supplies for the army commissary. He traded his broken wagon, ox team, and 
$200 of Confederate money for a 239-acre tract that had originally been granted on May 1, 
1850, to William and Walter Caruth. 

The community became officially known as Dechman when it received a post office in 1874. 
W. M. Haskett was the first postmaster, and the post office was on land donated by Dechman. 
By that time, a daily stage ran through Dechman on its way from Dallas to Fort Worth.  Early 
churches in the area included the West Fork United Presbyterian Church, built in 1870 and 
located in Tarrant County in a community then known as Watson, and the Valley Church on 
the Dallas County side with a log building that served as both a nondenominational church 
and a school. In 1880, the First Methodist and First Baptist churches were built near the 
center of town. 

In 1876, Dechman grew when the Texas and Pacific Railway was built to the site from Eagle 
Ford, just east of Dallas. When Dechman surveyed and platted the town site, he gave the 
railroad alternating lots in blocks A, B, C, and D, in exchange for the operation of a depot. The 
post office continued to call the community Dechman until 1877, when it changed the name to 
Grand Prairie to agree with the railroad, which had called the town Grand Prairie since 1873.   

The ñtaleò has been that the community was supposedly named because a woman stepped 
off the train and said, "What a grand prairie!" The location of the town was actually in the 
ñPrairies and Lakesò region of the state. By 1890, the town had a population of 300, two 
churches, a public school, a steam gristmill-cotton gin, a broom factory, a wagon factory, and 
general stores.   So, we are actually in the Grand Prairie.          

Bonnie Steever Cockrum - Synopsis from various sources 2017 Nov 

https://tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/qdc02
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Calling Members to Serve on the 2018 GPHO Board  
 

PLEASE consider helping GPHO continue in its efforts  
to preserve the history of Grand Prairie,  
as well as, the artifacts entrusted to us. 

 

 THANK YOU  
 
 
 

                                                                            Standing committee chairs  
                are appointed by the President. 

    
   

     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

CURRENT OFFICERS 2017 
 

PRESIDENT - Stephanie Jumper Moreno 
president@gphistorical.com 
PRESIDENT ELECT - Bonnie Steever Cockrum 
SECRETARY- John Wylie  
HISTORIAN - John Wylie 
historian@gphistorical.com 

PROGRAM CHAIR - Vacant 
program@gphistorical.com 
TREASURER - Kathy Ritterhouse 
treasurer@gphistorical.com 
MEMBERSHIP - Bonnie Steever Cockrum 
membership@gphistorical.com 
NEWSLETTER - Bonnie Steever Cockrum 
newsletter@gphistorical.com 
Fundraising - Kathy Ritterhouse 
fundraising@gphistorical.com  

GPHO welcomes all 

members to serve in a 

capacity that interests 

them.  Let any officer 

know if you would like 

to serve in a position for 

the coming year or if 

you will be a committee 

member.  
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 GPHO 2017 Meetings and Events 
 Thursday, August 17, 6:30PM - DINNER  

Á Regular Meeting - Motley Family of GP 
 Thursday, August 24 - ALL DAY 

Á Fundraising Eating Out - Romaôs Italian Bistro 
 Saturday, October 7, 10:00AM - 2:00PM 

Á Pioneer Day - in conjunction with  
Á Museum Grand Opening Celebration   

 Thursday, November 16 11:30AM - LUNCH 
Á Regular Meeting Program TBD   

 

 The GPHO Board meets the second Monday of each month.     
 

hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf 

 

The GPHO Board Would Love To Hear Your Ideas for Programs, 
Newsletter Articles, Fundraising, Displays for the Museum, etc.  

 

 President  president@gphistorical.com 
 Programs program@gphistorical.com 
 Newsletter  newsletter@gphistorical.com 
Á Email a historical photo (jpeg) with your story, that can be  

printed in the GPHO newsletter.  Identify Grand Prairie people 
and places in the photo.  This is one way to help preserve stories  
of people in Grand Prairie. 

 Membership  membership@gphistorical.com 
Á Bring a prospective member to the next meeting.  

 

hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf hf 
 

Current Life Members 
Judy Armstrong, Billy Bancroft, Chuck Bancroft, Howard Bancroft, J.D. Bancroft, Greta Berry Beckler, Carol &  
Grant Bell, Bebe Bingham, Brian W. Bingham, Dorella Bond, Joan Bronstad, Lisa Brown, Verna Brown, Judy 
Broyles, Patricia R. Watson Capps, Marion Cato, Sharon Chaparas, Helen Chennault, Thomas Chennault, Ann 
H. & Dan R. Chilton, BJ Claybourne, Jorja Jackso n Clemson, John and Bonnie Steever Cockrum, Marjorie 
Colwell, Kay Conelly, Jerry & Doranna Corley, Reg & Rochelle Crump, Bob Donaldson, Scott Donaldson, Cheryl 
Dover, Karen Hale Eddlemon, Annette & Richard Edmonson, Charles &Janice England, Kirk & Marcy En gland, 
Alice Stanfield Ernst, Bob Fitch, Benton Ford, Olive Galloway, Angela Giessner, Norma Jean Robertson & 
Jimmy Hale, Loni Haran, Lee D. Herring, Lynn Sengbush Herr, Aletha Hicks, Gary Hill, Betty Hulse, Vera Jinks, 
Bob & Patsy Johnson, Laurie Hulse Jo hnson, Kay Vail Kizziar, Fred & Myrle Knox, Ouida Lewis, Shirley and 
Jerry Marion, Marty Ford Martin, Linda McNeff, Kenneth R. Miller, Stephanie Jumper Moreno, Bill Moser, Lynn 
Motley , Jim Parker, Martha Bowerman Pengelly, Betty Phillips, Peggy Poage, Alic ia Powell, Jeff Powell, Charles 
Powers, Kathy Ritterhouse, Bob Roberts, Susie Roberts, Ann & David Searcey, Kathy Sherrill, Susan Shuffler, 
Fynlon & Eugena Simpson, Janette Skrasek, Carol Powers Smith, Ouida Daugherty Smith, Amy Sprinkles, Don 
& Joyce  Sta nfield, Marshall Sutton, Sarah Terrace, Kenny Tyler, Donna Lambert Underwood, Carolyn Combs 
Vaught, Paul & Madie Vernon, Mildred Dickerson Walker, Sammie Ausmus Walker, Sarah Lou Graham Wallis, 
Larry and Karel Wheat, John R. Wright, Barbara Brixey and John  V. Wylie, Fred Young.  
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Mission Statement 

The purpose of the Grand Prairie Historical Organization is to promote and preserve the history of Grand Prairie, Texas by collecting, 

preserving and interpreting that history through committed volunteers who translate that to others while maintaining the highest 

standards of excellence.  

Vision Statement 

The Grand Prairie Historical Organization will be a vibrant organization through which people may encounter, explore and 
learn about the past. With diverse audiences and Dallas Countyôs unique heritage at its core, GPHO is intended to help 
those individuals an educational helps others understand the Cityôs rich heritage. 

In pursuit of this vision, GPHO will: 

¶ Identify, collect, and exhibit significant historical materials related to Grand Prairie Texas and surrounding counties. 
¶ Conduct quarterly meetings that promote this history with speakers and programs that help translate the Mission and Vision 

Statements. 
¶ Provide leadership in the responsible preservation of, and public access to, these historical materials. 
¶ Encourage excellence in research, documentation, and interpretation of historical materials. 
¶ Foster an appreciation of the importance of historical materials to enrich public understanding of the past and present. 
¶ Promote pride in both individual and community heritage. 
¶ Respond to the community's needs to explore and examine issues critical to its past and application to contemporary life. 
¶ Provide support to historic preservation initiatives in Grand Prairie, Texas. 
¶ Maintain mutually beneficial relationships and alliances with educational institutions, the business community, government and 

other community organizations. 
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